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17th November 2017
Dear Friends, 

Thank you for your messages and prayers of support over these past few weeks. It has been a time of rapid change and lots of stress, amongst the joy of the birth of our beautiful daughter. Now that Isabella has safely had her eye operation and the family are catching our breath at my parent’s house in Kyle, it is time to update you on all that has been going on. 

Firstly, we give thanks for the safe delivery of Isabella Johana Portilla Gardiner, weighing 8lbs, on the 11th September. She was born by caesarean section in the hospital in Santo Domingo because she was breech. I decided to stay in Ecuador this time for the birth because we felt settled, and I wished to be in my own home. I began to regret that decision, when asking for an appointment with the consultant to plan the birth (as baby was breech), I was told there were no appointments until November (2 months after the due date)! In the end I was admitted on my own insistence through A&E and discovered to already be in labour, hence needing an urgent C Section. This was done professionally, except the anaesthetic did not work properly. 

Anyway, all was well that ends well. I was delighted to get home 3 days later, and began to enjoy my baby, with the help of Mum, who arrived with perfect timing to help for a month. 

After 3 weeks, I noticed Isabella had a congenital cataract in her left eye which was confirmed by a doctor in Santo Domingo. As paediatric ophthalmic surgery is not available in Ecuador, then suddenly, our lives were catapulted into a flurry of paperwork – getting birth certificates, ID cards and passports, and into preparing for a sudden trip to the UK, for possible surgery.
I would like to give thanks to God for His provision throughout this time. Firstly, he had already provided the money for the flights. Secondly, a friend helped us get in touch directly with the Paediatric Ophthalmologist in Inverness, who agreed to assess Isabella, who in turn was able to provide us with the letters which enabled us to obtain the Emergency Passports. She also patiently and promptly answered my many questions about Isabella’s condition. Thirdly, so many kind people crossed our path, in translating documents, and in particular a very helpful lady in the UK Embassy, Quito, to mention a few. We are incredibly grateful for the kindness of friends and strangers alike. 

During the 5 weeks we were in Ecuador, we worked hard to ensure all the projects could continue in our absence, before we travelled to the UK. Unfortunately, Vlady was not able to travel with us as his entry visa to the UK had not been received. This was a disappointment to us all, especially Tamara and Emily. 
On the 6th November, the girls and I arrived in the UK. Having arrived in Kyle we saw the GP on 8th November, and then the following day went to Inverness to see the ophthalmologist who was amazingly gentle and helpful. Having been advised that surgery may well save the sight in Isabella’s eye, Isabella and I travelled immediately to Edinburgh where the necessary surgery could be performed. Whilst we were in Edinburgh for 6 days (looked after by very kind friends) Granny looked after Tamara and Emily in Kyle. 

Meantime, Vlady was continuing to make arrangements on the farm and for the house building projects. He has received a visitor visa that will enable him to be in the UK from the 30th November until the 30th May. It was very hard for him not to be present during the assessment, decision making and surgery. We are looking forward to all being together again. 

During discussions with the ophthalmologist, it has been explained that her condition is not resolved by a simple operation on her eye. She now requires a special contact lens in her eye, and regular patching and stimulation of her eye to make it work. Otherwise, the brain switches off the eye and she will be blind in that eye. This intensive therapy, which requires trips to the ophthalmologist every couple of weeks and regular changes in the strength of the contact lens, is likely to last a year, after which time reviews become less frequent. Assuming the therapy works, maintenance patching is then required until she is 8 years old. This contact lens treatment is not available in Ecuador. Another thing we have to bear in mind is that under new rules in order to use the NHS we have to be resident in the UK for 6 months of the year. 

So, you can imagine our heads are overwhelmed with the implications of all this. 

As at the present time we need to stay in the UK, we feel it best to use the coming year as combined maternity leave and as a sabbatical , as in the 12 years that I have been in Ecuador, I have not had any significant leave. During this time we will see how things develop. This would present Vlady with a fantastic opportunity to have the time to improve his English, and myself the opportunity to refresh my medical skills by completing a GP returner course. 
Tamara and Emily have started at the local primary school, as much as anything to enable them to meet other children and make some friends. So far, they are loving it! Home schooling remains an option, of course, in the future if needed. 
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With the ease of communication via Watsapp and Messenger, we have left the projects set up and running. This is what is happening. 

              Sponsorship/Education Programme

1. I have the school reports for the first part of the academic year and am currently translating them for distribution. Monse (one of the health promoters) will in due course receive the end of year reports and send them to me for onward distribution.

2. The gifts for the school children and sponsored children are all made/bought and ready for distribution at Christmas. Vlady’s sister Sandy, and Monse will be doing this in December. Sponsors can send parcels or extra money for their child, should they wish, as usual. Monse will give out any extra gifts/parcels sent by sponsors. 
3. I am directly in contact with the schools, so I can monitor progress and ask for new children for sponsorship when required. Before I left, Project Ecuador funded a trip to the zoo for the largest school. 100 pupils had an amazing time, doing something they would never otherwise have been able to. 

4. Monse will be buying the stationary lists and administering the sponsorship money for next year. 
  Girls’ Club

5. Alison and Johana (who already help me run the Girls’ Clubs) will continue to run the 5-12 year olds club on Saturdays. I have left them plenty of materials for doing the Bible crafts, and they are in touch with me via the internet. 

6. The older Girls’ group still requires a leader to take this forward.

Healthcare

7. Monse will continue to buy the regular medicines for several patients and Hortencia will continue to do leg ulcer dressings. 

House Building

8. Vlady oversaw the completion of 2 houses for earthquake victims in El Carmen. He has bought the materials for another house to be built for a displaced family in Nuevos over the coming month, and is in regular contact with the builders. This will utilise the remaining  funds in the Earthquake and house building fund monies that we have at present.
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Farm Development (from personal funds) 
9. Vlady has got the farm to the stage of being able to be used by private groups. The swimming pool, football pitch, toilet/shower facilities and eating area are all ready. His sister Sandy has power of attorney to obtain the necessary permits and start receiving groups. 

God willing, that Isabella’s treatment is successful, we are likely to be in the UK for a prolonged period. During this time there are sufficient plans in place to allow the various projects that Project Ecuador have been doing to continue and grow.  Please rest assured that all funds which have been donated, and will continue to be donated, will be used for the projects they were donated for. 

Vlady will have to return to Ecuador when his visa runs out in order to apply for a new one (which may potentially allow him to work in the UK). We would appreciate your prayers as we adapt to the UK for the time being, and as we prayerfully seek the way forward for the future. 
At present, we are staying in Kyle with my parents. Their house is actually up for sale, as they hope to downsize. We would appreciate your prayers for wisdom for where we should make our base in the UK. 
We are grateful to those who support us personally. We will keep you updated on our progress in the coming months, and if I am able to start earning in the UK, any such donations will be put towards future airfares for trips to Ecuador to ensure Project Ecuador continues to develop its aims and objectives efficiently and cost effectively.
May I finish by encouraging anyone who is facing uncertainty, big changes or sad events in their lives, that our experience teaches us God is in control. God is present. God is a God of ABUNDANCE. He has been, and continues to be so generous, faithful and loving towards us. As I, Andy, write this, still waiting for Vlady to be able to join us, and wondering if my little baby will ever be able to see with both eyes, despite our best efforts, I can testify to God’s peace and joy in my heart, as we trust in Him with a deep sense of gratitude for all He has made possible for us. We are truly blessed. 
Yours in His service, 
 Andy, (Vlady, Tamara, Emily and Isabella)
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